
 

 

 

 
 

REGULAR MEETING OF THE COMMON COUNCIL 
MIDDLETOWN CONNECTICUT 

 
MONDAY, JANUARY 4, 2021 

7:00 PM 
 

MINUTES 
 
The Regular Meeting of the Common Council of the City of Middletown was held remotely via WebEx and 
livestreamed on the City of Middletownôs Facebook page on Monday, November 2, 2020, at 7:00 PM. 

 
Present:  

Councilwoman Jeanette White Blackwell   Councilman Vincent Loffredo 
Councilwoman Meghan Carta     Councilman Anthony Mangiafico 
Councilman Grady Faulkner, Jr.    Councilman Edward McKeon 
Councilman Darnell Ford    Councilman Eugene Nocera 
Councilman Edward Ford, Jr.    Councilman Philip Pessina 
Councilman Anthony Gennaro, Sr.   Councilwoman Linda Salafia 

   
Mayor Benjamin D. Florsheim, Chair  
Daniel Ryan, Esq., Corporation Counsel,  
Linda Reed, Clerk of the Common Council 

 
Also Present:  Carl Erlacher, CPA, Director - Finance  
  Kevin Elak, Acting Director ï Health Department 

Joseph Fazzino, Director ï Water & Sewer 
Ashley Flynn-DiNatale, Town Clerk 
Chief Robert Kronenberger ï Fire & Emergency Management Director  
Faith Jackson, Director ï Equal Opportunity & Diversity Management   
Cathy Lechowicz, - Director ï Recreation & Senior Services 
Joseph Samolis - Director, Planning, Conservation & Development 
Brig Smith, Esq. - General Counsel   
 

Members of the Public: WebEx (5) and Facebook livestream (unknown number of viewers) 
 
1. Call to Order 
 

Mayor Benjamin Florsheim calls the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.  He welcomes everyone to the Regular 
Meeting of the Common Council. The Chair invites the Councilmembers to remain seated, per the accepted 
rules for remote meetings, and to join in the Pledge of Allegiance.   

 
The Call of the Meeting is read and the Chair declares the call a legal call and the meeting a legal meeting. 
 

2. Accept/Amend the Agenda 
 
The Chair asks for a motion either to approve the agenda as presented or to amend.  
 
Councilman Eugene Nocera moves to amend the agenda, modifying Item 11B, where it lists Homeless 
Prevention Service, changing it to Homeless Emergency Service and Emergency Staff Due to Covid 19 He 
understands that wording change may allow the City to perhaps capture more funds. 
 
Councilman Philip Pessina seconds the motion.   
 
Councilwoman Linda Salafia calls for a point of order. She asks if it would not be better to just amend the 
resolution as it is just changing the wording rather than amending the agenda. 
 
Councilman Nocera replies that it can be done both ways when they get to that item. 
 
The Chair adds that it will be whatever the pleasure of the Council is.  
 
Corporation Counsel Daniel Ryan concurs.  
 
Councilman Vincent Loffredo calls for a point of order. On the agenda, the Council calls for amendments, 
modifying the agenda. This motion that is in order. He asks that, since this motion is made and seconded, 
at this point it is appropriate to deal with it at this time.  He notes that the motion is in order. 
Councilman Pessina states that he agrees. 
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Corporation Counsel Daniel Ryan states that it would be cleaner to do it this way as this is how it is usually 
done, a motion made and seconded. 
  
The Chair states that they will follow the Councilôs pleasure. There being no further discussion, the Chair 
calls for a voice vote. The Chair states that the motion to amend the agenda is approved unanimously with 
12 aye votes. (Councilmembers Blackwell, Carta, Faulkner, D. Ford, E. Ford, Gennaro, Loffredo, 
Mangiafico, McKeon, Nocera, Pessina, and Salafia.) The matter is approved. 
 
There being no further amendments, the Chair asks if the Council will accept this agenda as amended. 
 
Councilman Philip Pessina moves to accept the agenda, as amended.  Councilman Grady Faulkner, Jr 
seconds the motion.  
 
There being no discussion, the Chair calls for a voice vote. The Chair states that the motion to accept the 
agenda, as amended, is approved unanimously with 12 aye votes. (Councilmembers Blackwell, Carta, 
Faulkner, D. Ford, E. Ford, Gennaro, Loffredo, Mangiafico, McKeon, Nocera, Pessina, and Salafia.) The 
matter is approved. 
 

3. Approval of Minutes: None 
 
 The Chair notes there was a special meeting, delayed last month so minutes are still under preparation, 

the Council will accept those minutes at the next Council meeting. 
 
4. Public Hearing on Agenda Items -- Opens 
 

The Chair opens public hearing at 7:07 PM.  The Chair invites any member of the public looking to speak 
can do so by indicating using the WebEx hand raise function. Comments are limited to items on the agenda. 
Each speaker will have a maximum of five (5) minutes to speak. Speakers are asked to state their name 
and address for the record. Speakers in the queue will be unmuted in chronological order. 
 
The Council Clerk states that there are no speakers. 

 
5. Public Hearing on Agenda Items -- Closes 

 
There being no speakers, the Chair closes the public hearing at 7:08 PM. 

 
6. Mayor requests Council Clerk to read appropriation requests and the Certificate of Director of 

Finance 

 
Notice is hereby given that a regular meeting of the Common Council of the City of Middletown will be held 
remotely via WebEx, at Join A Meeting, Event #179 613 7428 on MONDAY, JANUARY 4, 2021, AT  7:00 
PM to consider and act upon the following: 

 

Health Department: $3,000 ï Acct No. 1000-26500-0726-00000-0000-000 appropriation of funds 
from General Fund for relocation costs for displaced Middletown residents per the Connecticut 
Uniform Relocation Act (CGS Sec. 8-26) 

 
 Any and all persons interested may appear and be heard. 
       ATTEST: 
       HON. BENJAMIN D. FLORSHEIM, MAYOR 

 
Dated at Middletown, Connecticut, this 30th day of December 2020. 
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A. Health Department: $3,000 ï Acct No. 1000-26500-0726-00000-0000-000 appropriation of funds from 
General Fund for relocation costs for displaced Middletown residents per the Connecticut Uniform 
Relocation Act (CGS Sec. 8-26) 

APPROVED 

 
Councilman Edward McKeon reads the proposed appropriation and moves to approve.  Councilman Philip 
Pessina seconds the motion. 
 
There being no discussion, the Chair calls for a voice vote. The Chair states that the motion is approved 
unanimously with 12 aye votes. (Councilmembers Blackwell, Carta, Faulkner, D. Ford, E. Ford, Gennaro, 
Loffredo, Mangiafico, McKeon, Nocera, Pessina, and Salafia.) The matter is approved. 

 
7. Department, Committee, Commission Reports and Grant Confirmation Approval 

 
Councilman Grady Faulkner, Jr. moves to approve.  Councilman Edward McKeon seconds the motion. 
 
Councilman Pessina adds that Item C was inadvertently skipped.  It is read into the record 
 
The Chari calls on Councilman Edward McKeon. 
 
Councilman McKeon notes that these are primarily grants for the attack on Covid and vaccines. He believes 
that since this meeting is seen by many people on a regular basis, hereon in, the Council ought to be reporting 
on the plans for vaccination release, any plans for a clinic and how it will be distributed. He believes that this 
is important. He asks where this information might be presented to the public, suggesting perhaps in the 
Mayorôs report. It is important to note that the important point is getting the information, making sure thither 
get as many vaccines into as many arms as possible. 
 
Councilman Eugene Nocera echoes those sentiments, adding that, if the Health Director is present, perhaps 
he can give a brief update on that status. 
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Acting Health Director Kevin Elak states that he agrees that they want to be transparent with getting the 
message out to the public, which is vitally important as the vaccine rolls out, that everyone understand when 
it will be their turn and how they will do that so it is fair and equitable.  Now, the City received its first shipment 
last Monday, It was rolled out on Wednesday, They  began vaccinating medical first responders, City 
firefighter in all four (4) departments in Town.  At the same time, they are also beginning to vaccinate police 
officers. By Thursday, they will have all firefighters with the exception of Westfield, which will begin in 
Thursday, vaccinating volunteer firefighters. They have set up a clinic on Thursday and will vaccinate all 
school nurses for public and private schools in Middletown as well as Wesleyan Health Center, They rely 
heavily on the Middletown Medical Reserve Corps volunteers to fill the positions as vaccinators and assistants 
and data entry. They are crucial. We are vaccinating them as well so they may work safely. He will take any 
questions. 
 
Councilman McKeon thanks Acting Director Elak, indicating that they are doing a great job.  
 
The Chair calls on Councilwoman Blackwell to be followed by Councilman Loffredo.  
 
Councilwoman Jeanette Blackwell asks Acting Director Elak, that if someone is skeptical, and they pass when 
their time comes, what is the process for that person to get back in line.   
 
Acting Director Elak states that of a person is eligible in the current phase 1A, and they decide they want to 
wait to decide, it will be, they will not lose their turn for a clinic moving forward at any time. 
 
Councilwoman Blackwell thanks Acting Health Director Elak. 
 
Councilman Vincent Loffredo asks Acting Health Director Elak to share when members of the public will begin 
to receive the vaccine, where and how. Is that in place or yet to be determined? 
 
Acting Health Director Elak replies that the next phase, Phase 1B, will start to be the general public. They are 
waiting for final guidance from the State Department of Public Health, but it looks like, from Federal guidance 
that has come out, it will be for persons 75 and older, then essential workers, which will be manufacturing, 
grocery store workers, and teachers. That will be a much bigger population that will be eligible to get the 
vaccine.   
 
Councilman Loffredo asks if it will be determined how folks will, where this will be done, how people will get 
their place in line. Is that yet to be determined.  
 
Acting Health Director Elak replies that they are still working that out those plans. They do have a pretty good 
plan, but just had an email conversation today with Middlesex Hospital and Community Health Center as to 
how they are going to collaborate to reach all of the population.  
 
Councilman Loffredo asks if Middletown pharmacies will be used. Or not. 
 
 Acting Health Director Elak replies, ñDefinitely,ô adding that at some point, but he is not sure when 
 
Councilman Loffredo thanks Acting Health Director Elak.  
 
The Chair asks if there are any additional questions for Acting Health Director Elak.  There being none, the 
chair asks if there are any questions on any other grant items. 
 
Councilman Vincent Loffredo has questions on the fund transfers.  He has had some discussion with Finance 
Director. In particular, he will relate the questions that he had, which were answered by Finance Director 
Erlacher. In looking over the Water & Sewer various transfers between November 18, of last year to February, 
he wonders if the Director is available. There are tens of thousands of dollars being transferred throughout 
that period, from 11/17 and the last one on 12/18, tens of thousands of dollars for various items.  He finds it 
extraordinary at this time for Water & Sewer half way through the fiscal year, the level of transfers reported 
for this month. He asks for some explanation of these transfers. 
 
The Chair asks if Councilman Loffredo is looking to speak with the Director of Water & Sewer or the Director 
of Finance. 
 
Councilman Loffredo replies that he would like the Water & Sewer Director. 
 
Water & Sewer Director Joseph Fazzino replies that there were a couple of things that happened, specifically 
focusing on vehicle maintenance. One of the large tandem trucks blew a turbo charger, which was an 
unexpected expense. They also had a utility van have a blown engine, which was an additional unexpected 
expense. The transfer, he believes, were into the vehicle maintenance line item.  Some of the other issues, 
he is not sure of specifically, recently, hey had to do a transfer for temporary employees as two (2)  employees 
are currently out on workerôs compensation so that had to hire temporary people.  That was not expected in 
the budget last year. They try to keep it as low as possible as they could to keep it to zero.  They had to 
transfer funds to cover the temporary employeesô cost. He asks if Councilman Loffredo has any other 
concerns. 
 
Councilman Loffredo replies that a number of these items were taken out of the General Administrative 
account, money moved out for various items. He asks of there is a current balance. They are half way through 
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the fiscal year for General Administrative. He asks if Director Fazzino has any idea if they will be okay 
budgetary wise. 
 
Director Fazzino replies that he believes that they will be okay budgetary wise. What happens is they will be 
notified by Finance if there is a line that goes negative so they have to do the transfer. Another item that came 
up was the gas bill.  It was not taken into consideration with the new pump station. He adds that gas that they 
would be using, so that became another item that they had to transfer. 
 
Councilman Eugene Nocera speaks as a member of the Water Pollution Control Authority along with 
Councilman Philip Pessina. He notes that all of these items were vetted by the full Commission and a full 
explanation was made each month as they work aggressively to keep the budget stable. Behind t is the 
balloon payment that they had to make to Mattabasset. He commends Director Fazzino for keeping things 
stable, the ship in the right direction, because it is the next couple of years will be difficult. They do now have 
a wonderful new facility that treats our sewage and it is the best in the area, in his opinion. It was well worth 
the investment of the community has made.  He cannot say enough about the service that Middletown is 
getting at this time.  
 
Councilman Loffredo states that he is not disputing any of this. He is relatively reinstated Councilmember and 
looking over these transfer numbers.  He appreciates the comments. He is sharing that his understanding is, 
that in the process of adopting a new budget, he assumes the new budget will reflect. To some degree, these 
extraordinary charges that will be discussed in the budget down the road. 
 
The Chair thanks Director Fazzino.  He asks if there is any further discussion.  The Chari calls on 
Councilwoman Jeanette Blackwell. 
 
Councilwoman Blackwell states that she does not want Acting Health Director Elak to come up now, at the 
next meeting since vaccinations will be a standing item on the agenda, she would like him to come back at 
that time and address efforts being made to minorities in the community. That would be beneficial to the 
people whom she talks to on a daily basis, who are skeptical about taking the vaccination.  Any effort to 
engage the community would be helpful. 
 
The Chair states that has been another topic of conversation of the community organizations so they will be 
certain.  If it is the pleasure of the Council, it can be added as a standing item on the agenda and be sure it 
is part of it. 
 
Councilman Eugene Nocera states that he agrees, adding that he time is now to provide the information 
 
There being no further discussion, the Chair calls for a voice vote. The Chair states that the motion is 
approved unanimously with 12 aye votes. (Councilmembers Blackwell, Carta, Faulkner, D. Ford, E. Ford, 
Gennaro, Loffredo, Mangiafico, McKeon, Nocera, Pessina, and Salafia.) The matter is approved. 
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A. Monthly Reports -- Finance Department: Transfer Report to December 22, 2020 
APPROVED 
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